STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 4:30 p.m. on Monday, February 22, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Mayor Joe Funderburg.
The pledge to the American flag was led by Jay Headrick.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
Councilmember Thomas stated that everything was in order with the bills on file.  She expressed concern that the Board of Education had not billed the City for the CEPA expenses, which totaled over $12k, since October.  The City received the invoices for October, November and December in January.  Accounts Payables broke it down in payments instead of paying the 3-month billing at one time.   All three months have been paid.
There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on January 25, 2016.

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on February 8, 2016.

Jason Tollet, promoter and producer of Championship Bull Riding, addressed the council regarding a rodeo at Lakeside Park.  Greg Christy, with CBR, was also present.  Mr. Tollett presented a budget and a brochure outlining the proposed rodeo.  They do 30+ events each year.  Fifteen to sixteen of these events are televised on the Fox network.  Mr. Tollett proposed to hold the event with the City sometime in May at Lakeside Park, possibly Memorial Day weekend.  Mr. Tollett stated that they could alter and customize sponsorship packages for this particular event.  The participants will be trying to earn national points for the road to Cheyenne, Wyoming where the World Finals are held.  According to Mr. Tollett, CBR is well known in the West but they are pushing to bring these events out East.  This will be the first CBR sanctioned event in the State of Alabama.  Councilmember Jenkins asked what kind of profit the City would be looking at.  Mr. Tollett stated that they could do a 60/40 or 70/30 split on the gate with the City taking the higher percentage.  The City would sell the Sponsorship Packages and would basically pay for the event.  According to Mr. Tollett, their entertainment would consist of Junior Championship Bullriding for ten-year olds.  Including the junior riders, they would have approximately fifty bull riders.  The total cost of the event would be $15,000 plus the cost of the bleachers.  Mr. Tollett stated that he would cover the costs of the pyrotechnics out of his pocket.  Park & Rec Director Bubba Edge stated that the City provided fifty percent of the bleachers for the rodeo last year.  The City also provided the lighting.  The council was in agreement that they did not want to take away from the Fire Department in raising money for a good cause.  They raised $4,000 last year for Muscular Dystrophy.  Fire Chief Mike Burdette stated that they have had one preliminary meeting with the group that brought the rodeo last year in preparation of having it again this year in July.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that CBR is much bigger and more nationally known.  He felt the City should go with them if they were going to have this event every year.  Mr. Tollett stated that he liked to sign a 2- or 3-year contract in order to lock in the price of the event and the bleachers.  The council stated that they would discuss further and let him know something as soon as possible.  Mr. Tollett stated that he would also take care of the sanction fee.  Adam Manning addressed the council regarding the rodeo that was presented last year by Southern Extreme Bullriding Association.  Sponsorship Packages were sold for that event as well.  This event had bull riding, girls’ barrel racing and junior sheep riding.  He feels that the City can’t handle two shows due to the sponsorships needed for both events.  Mr. Manning stated that they had already scheduled their event in July and have started to sell Sponsorship Packages.  He stated that if the council chose to go with CBR to hold the rodeo, they could go a different route to raise money for Muscular Dystrophy.              
Charity Mitcham, with the St. Clair County Soil and Water Conservation District, addressed the council regarding installation of two “Pet Waste Disposal Stations” at Lakeside Park.  They will be partnering with Alabama Clean Water Partnership.  Ms. Mitcham stated that these will be similar to the ones installed at Maple Village Apartments.  The units are approximately $200.00 each and will be paid for by the ACWP.  A few bags will come with the units but additional bags can be purchased at a cost of $50.00 for 800.  Ms. Mitcham is asking that the City be responsible for keeping the units cleaned out.  Once approved, it would take about six weeks to install.      
Jason Goodgame gave an update on the Splash Pad.  Mr. Goodgame stated that because of the rain the first two days of last week, the start of the curbs and gutters was delayed as well as the asphalt paving until it dries out.  J. A. Dawson is roughing in the fixtures.  Work is continuing on the building.  Due to the rain, the electricians and carpenters worked on Saturday and Sunday to try and stay on schedule.  The big push is to get the outside area completed.  Steve Howell gave an update on the Municipal Complex.  In the next thirty days, they will be finishing up the ceiling assembly which includes the ceiling tiles, painting, light fixtures, etc.  They should be starting on the carpet and floor finishes the first week of March.  This week they will start changing out the second rooftop unit.  It should be on line mid-March.  Mr. Howell stated that they have closed out the IT Data Package.  The package came in at $105,573.00.  The budgeted amount was $100,000.00.  They should have the signage package to present at the next council work session.
City Manager Brian Muenger stated that he had received some feedback on the previously presented Splash Pad Fees.  He is asking the council to approve the rental rates because citizens are already asking to rent the pavilions.  With only one modification to what was previously presented, the proposed fee for armbands was $3.00 each with the pavilion rental rates and hours of operation as follows:

SMALL PAVILION 14x24

· 2-hour minimum

· Pell City Resident $25.00 per hour

· Non-resident $50.00 per hour

· Includes 5 free armbands for splash pad

LARGE PAVILION 30x40

· 2-hour minimum
· Pell City Resident $50.00 per hour
· Non-resident $100.00 per hour
· Includes 10 free armbands for splash pad
AFTER HOUR RENTAL

· 6:00 – 8:00 p.m. $500.00

· This includes full use of facility and staff needed.
· There will be no rental of entire splash pad unless the renter has signed a rental agreement and paid in full 7 (seven) days in advance.

HOURS OF OPERATION

May 1st thru May 26th

· Closed Monday thru Wednesday

· Thursday and Friday 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m.

· Saturday and Sunday 11:00 a.m. – 6:00 p.m.

May 27th thru August 7th
· Closed Monday for maintenance except on holidays

· Tuesday thru Sunday 11:00 a.m. – 6:00 p.m.

August 8th thru September 11th
· Closed Monday thru Wednesday 

· Thursday and Friday 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m.

· Saturday and Sunday 11:00 a.m. – 6:00 p.m.

At the February 8th meeting, the council re-appointed Municipal Judge Van Davis for an additional two-year term.  The council also discussed the positions of Acting Municipal Judge, Prosecutor and Public Defender.  The Prosecutor and Public Defender positions do not expire so the council doesn’t need to act if they want them to stay the same.  City Attorney John Rea prepared a resolution for the council’s consideration confirming the re-appointment of Judge Davis and appointing Lauren Davis Tice to the position of temporary Acting Municipal Judge in Judge Davis’ absence.  Ms. Tice will fill this position at no additional costs to the City.     
A proposal from Kyocera for a Laserfiche Document Imaging Program was presented for the council’s consideration.  The proposal consisted of a 2-user license fee at a cost of $6,750.00 with an annual maintenance fee of $1,012.50 per year after the first year.  The lease agreement is for 48 months at $189.60 a month with a $1.00 buyout at the end of the lease.  Additional users can be added at a later date.
Jerry Woods, Fred Casey and Justin Hoagland were present to discuss the Lakefest User Agreement.  The agreement, prepared by City Attorney John Rea, included language regarding the provision of alcohol in a designated area of the event space.  Per John Rea, if the council chooses to not allow alcohol, that section can be stricken from the agreement.  Mr. Woods stated that they carry a $1M policy with Lakefest and the vendor has an off-premise license to serve alcohol at the event in addition to a $1M policy also.  The City would be added as an additional insured.  Alcohol will be served in a contained area.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that he really didn’t like alcohol being served at the event in the park at all.  Per the agreement, the Lakefest organizers will be responsible for the distribution, collection and the return of the required itinerant vendor paperwork.  Councilmember Jenkins said he liked what they were doing about the tax notices and making sure the vendors understood the procedures for submitting their paperwork.        
Street Superintendent Greg Gossett asked the council’s approval to solicit bids on a Rubber Tire Wheeled Excavator for the Street Department.  The current 3-year lease expires 04/25/16.  If the current lease is extended, the machinery would only be covered under warranty for one more year.  With a new lease, the machinery would be covered under warranty for all three years. 
Mr. Muenger stated that he had been working with Councilmember Templin, Greg Gossett, Blake Nixon and some local plant specialists on the landscaping plan at the Municipal Complex.  He asked the council to consider soliciting bids for a new irrigation system.  The building did have an irrigation system initially but was very overgrown when the City took over.  When the overgrowth was taken out, it essentially destroyed the vast majority of the irrigation system.  Mr. Nixon, with the help of some local plumbers, put together a draft that they would like to put out for bid.  Mr. Muenger stated that, due to time constraints, the specs had already been sent out to several vendors so that the bids could be brought back to council for consideration at the first meeting in March.  Councilmember Templin stated that the irrigation system is very important the very first year in order to keep the plants alive.    
Interim Finance Director Danielle Ridgeway presented quotes received on the financing of the five new Police vehicles.  The lowest quote received was from Metro Bank in the amount of 1.9% interest for a five-year fixed rate.  This was an improvement over the low quote of the 2.08% interest rate that the City received for the financing of the 2015 vehicles.  Mr. Muenger recommended the council approve the low quote from Metro Bank.
The City had two Certificates of Deposit with Metro Bank that would be maturing within the next two weeks.  Ms. Ridgeway solicited quotes from various financial institutions on renewal rates.  She recommended the council approve the quote from USAmeriBank at the rate of 0.75% for a 12-month CD.  Councilmember Wood asked why a Money Market would not be just as good.  Ms. Ridgeway stated that a quote was received from PNC Bank for a MMA at 1.35% but the City would be required to establish a checking account with them.  She also explained that if the CD’s were left at Metro Bank, they would roll over with the same rate as now.  Mr. Muenger stated that he and Ms. Ridgeway had earlier discussed the limitations placed on Municipalities by the Code of Alabama as to how the City could place their monies in banks.  He would have to research to make sure MMA’s are allowable.  Will Hardwick, with USAmeriBank, was present and explained that MMA rates are typically subject to change from time to time but they would guarantee the rate for twelve months.  Mr. Muenger informed the council if they chose not to allow the CD’s to automatically renew, they would need to take some form of action tonight.  Mr. Rea explained that they could prevent the automatic renewal by moving the money to another account and then decide what action to take at a later date.  Mr. Muenger stated that if the council is comfortable with a MMA, they could approve moving the money to USAmeriBank to an appropriate type of account contingent on the verification that the City could place the funds into a MMA.   
Bids were received on the demolition of three properties declared nuisance by the Circuit Court - 1715 McCoy Street, 203 Pleasant Valley Drive and 107 Lakeview Drive.  Davis Builders, Inc. submitted a bid of $23,100.00 and Thirty-One Construction submitted a bid of $21,800.00.  After reviewing the bids, it was determined that a large portion of the costs was associated with the fees to dispose of the debris.  Mr. Muenger asked for revised proposals but received only one from Thirty-One Construction.   If approved by council, Thirty-One Construction will perform the demolitions and associated work while the City will be responsible for the transportation of debris and costs of landfill disposal.  The revised proposal of $11,500.00, which taking into account the tonnage fees that the City will incur, will stay within the projected cost for demolition ($15,000.00).  The City would assign one operator and one dump truck to the site for each day the contractor would be working at that location.
Bids were received from B & S Sporting Goods, Riddell and Ad-Wear for the 2016 Spring Sports Uniforms.  Ad-Wear was the low bidder, but while trying to verify the bid accuracy, Mr. Edge and Mr. Jacobik encountered issues that led to the recommendation that the low bid be discarded.  Items quoted by Ad-Wear were discontinued items as verified by the manufacturer.  Ad-Wear also failed to provide the references that were requested by Mr. Edge and Mr. Jacobik.  Mr. Rea informed the council that Ad-Wear was operated out of Houston, Texas and could not find where they were qualified to do business in the State of Alabama.  Riddell submitted an incomplete bid.  Therefore, Mr. Edge recommended that the council approve the bid as submitted by B & S Sporting Goods.     
Mr. Rea stated that while the council was considering a revised Sign Ordinance, the United States Supreme Court issued an order in a case in the Town of Reed in which it struck down as unconstitutional certain provisions in sign ordinances that deal with restrictions pertaining to different types of signs on the grounds that it was against the First Amendment.  The City’s Sign Ordinance is lengthy and contains some of those provisions.  He is in the process of trying to come up with a new model sign ordinance that satisfies the Constitutional concerns that were reflected in the Supreme Court’s case.  Mr. Rea stated that it was an issue municipalities are dealing with all across the country.  He will bring back to the council, through the Planning Commission first, a revised constitutionally adequate sign ordinance.  As a general rule, the City cannot make specific restrictions based on the content of the sign.  It will be more of a uniform, across-the-board, nondiscriminatory regulations sign ordinance.  Mr. Rea stated that he has been working with other municipalities on a model ordinance.  Mr. Muenger stated that they are hoping to preserve the general integrity of what the City had before with some slight modifications.  Councilmember Thomas asked that they make sure to include something to address billboards that are in need of repair.  Mr. Rea stated that the revised ordinance should be ready to present to the Planning Commission within a month or so and then to the council within two months.
Mr. Muenger reported that the kickoff meeting with FEMA had been held regarding the December 2015 storms.  They have identified between three and five project areas depending on how FEMA will group them together.  At least two of the sites – the Industrial Access Road near Eismann and Blue Cutt Road – are likely to qualify for mitigation funds where the City can improve the size of the culverts to prevent future erosion.  They are working with CDG Engineers to put together some preliminary cost estimates to present to FEMA to see what funding is available before any actual design money is put into it.  At least three of the project worksheets will be submitted within the month with the other two taking longer because of engineering design that’s going to have to be done.  
City Manager Comments:  None 
Mayor Comments:  Mayor Funderburg stated that Pell City is experiencing something this week he hopes all of the citizens will get an opportunity to see.  The world premiere of “Hiram”, a play about Hank Williams, will be held at the CEPA Center.  The author of the play as well as Jett Williams, daughter of Hank Williams, will be here signing autographs on Thursday.  Mayor Funderburg stated that he will be attending a special ceremony where he will present Ms. Williams a “Key to the City”.
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in regular session at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, February 22, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

Now was the time set aside for a Public Hearing regarding a proposed Verizon Wireless Telecommunications Tower to be located at 507 Martin Street North.  Council President McGowan opened the Public Hearing at 6:05 p.m.  David Andrews, The Center for Municipal Solutions, was present to address the council regarding the request from Verizon.  Mr. Andrews explained that the council had previously passed a resolution approving the construction of a 199’ AT&T tower at the same location under the old Telecommunications Ordinance.  The tower was never constructed and the permit expired after 180 days.  Verizon is asking for relief in the height of the tower.  The current ordinance does not allow towers over 100’.  The proposed tower would be 167’ and would meet setbacks.  Verizon is also asking for relief in the required before and after photo simulations.  They are asking if the balloon study would be sufficient.  The new ordinance requires them to provide a plan for camouflaging the tower.  Mr. Andrews stated that CMS had reviewed this requirement and agrees with Verizon that this is not practical because of the height of the tower.  Andy Rotenstreich with Verizon addressed the council.  Mr. Rotenstreich stated that if AT&T would have built the tower, Verizon would have been on it.  Since the project fell through with AT&T, Verizon decided to build the tower so they could provide better service in Pell City.  They need the height for the coverage.  The base of the pole would be very well hidden and would not be lit at night.  Mr. Rea read the following excerpt from the current Telecommunications Ordinance:  “The maximum permitted total height of a new tower or support structure shall be one hundred (100) foot above pre-construction ground level, unless it can be shown by clear and convincing technical evidence that such height would prohibit or have the effect of prohibiting the provision of service in the intended service area within the City.”  Mr. Rea stated that based on this provision in the ordinance, the council can wave the 100’ requirement.  Mr. Rotenstreich stated that they had provided this information in their application.   The tower will accommodate up to four carriers.  Bruce Weaver asked how much of the pole would be exposed from the Historical District.  Mr. Rotenstreich stated that approximately 80’ of the pole would be sticking up.  He also stated that every pole that is to be constructed has to get approval from the State Historical Commission.  That information should have been submitted in their application packet.      
Council President McGowan closed the Public Hearing at 6:15 p.m.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 - 4577
A RESOLUTION GRANTING A SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR CONSTRUCTION OF A NEW TELECOMMUNICATIONS FACILITY AT 507 NORTH MARTIN STREET, PELL CITY, AL

WHEREAS, Verizon has requested to construct a new wireless telecommunications facility to include a 167’ monopole tower to be located in the City of Pell City at 507 North Martin Street, Pell City, AL, to provide enhanced wireless services essentially within the corporate limits and police jurisdiction of the City of Pell City and;

WHEREAS, Chapter 16.5 of the City of Pell City’s Code of Ordinances states that, unless waived by the council for good cause shown, the maximum height of a telecommunications tower shall be 100 feet, and;

WHEREAS, Verizon has submitted required letter requesting relief from the height requirement of the City’s Wireless Telecommunication Facilities Siting Ordinance, the City Council, after review and approval of the required justification provided in Verizon’s application for construction, will permit a new tower located at 507 North Martin Street at the proposed height of 194’, and;

WHEREAS, Chapter 16.5 of the City of Pell City’s Code of Ordinances states that, unless waved by the council for good cause shown, the applicant must provide pictorial representations (photo simulations) of “before and after” views from key viewpoints inside the City, and;

WHEREAS, Verizon has submitted required letter requesting relief to allow the balloon study photos to serve as the Pictorial Representation of the Tower, the City Council, after review and approval of the required justification provided in Verizon’s application for construction, will permit the balloon study to serve at the Pictorial Representation requirement of the Ordinance, and;

WHEREAS, Verizon has complied, with exception to items where relief is requested, with the City’s Ordinance No. 2015-4497 and has demonstrated the need for a wireless facility to consistently deliver reliable services in the identified area, and;

WHEREAS, both the City and Verizon customers in Pell City will benefit from improved service, and;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, that Verizon is hereby granted a Special Use Permit to construct a new wireless telecommunications facility located at 507 North Martin Street, Pell City, Alabama.  As recommended by CMS, the Special Use Permit is subject to compliance with the following conditions prior to the issuance of said permit and/or a Certificate of Completion:

1. Prior to the issuance of the building permit, Verizon must provide a signed copy of the lease agreement or right to proceed for the proposed facility.

2. Prior to the issuance of the building permit, Verizon must provide a Certified Structural Analysis completed in accordance with ANSI/TIA-222-G Standard for the proposed tower.

3. Prior to the issuance of the building permit, Verizon must provide the Certified Foundation Design including calculations of the proposed tower.

4. To prevent warehousing of permits or authorizations and to assure the best service to the City’s residents as expeditiously as possible, the facility must be built, activated and be providing service no later than one hundred eighty (180) days after the issuance of the Special Use Permit or other applicable authorization, subject to commonly accepted force majeure exceptions acceptable to the City.  Verizon may petition the City of an extension of this for good cause shown, but the decision weather not to grant the extension shall exclusively be the prerogative of the City.
5. Verizon must provide contractor information with construction schedule to City and to CMS prior to issuance of the Building Permit.
6. At the completion of construction, the Applicant must notify the City’s consultant and provide proof that all inspections have been satisfactorily completed and the project is ready for a final on-site inspection.  Upon passing the final inspection, a recommendation to issue a Certificate of Occupancy shall be made.
7. Verizon shall not be permitted to actually provide service commercially until the Certification Occupancy or its functional equivalent is issued or risk forfeiting its Permit.
8. The Certificate of Occupancy shall not be issued until all fees and costs associated with this Permit, including inspections, have been paid.
On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on January 25, 2016.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on February 8, 2016.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved to table a request from Jason Tollett, Championship Bull Riding, to hold a rodeo in Pell City.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council approved a request from Charity Mitcham to partner with the St. Clair County Soil and Water Conservation District and Alabama Clean Water Partnership on the installation of two “Pet Waste Disposal Stations” at Lakeside Park.  Councilmember Templin abstained.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the Municipal Complex IT Package.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the Splash Pad Fee Schedule.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 - 4578

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE RE-APPOINTMENT

OF W. VAN DAVIS AS MUNICIPAL JUDGE

OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY

WHEREAS, W. Van Davis currently services as Municipal Judge of the City of Pell City, and his term expires on March 9, 2016; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to re-appoint W. Van Davis to an additional two-year term as Municipal Judge of the City, which term shall run from March 10, 2016 to March 9, 2018; and,

WHEREAS, the Mayor of the City of Pell City is authorized to appoint a temporary Acting Municipal Judge in the event of the absence from the City, death, disability, or disqualification of the municipal judge for any reason; and,

WHEREAS, the Mayor of the City of Pell City desires to appoint Lauren Davis Tice to serve as temporary Acting Municipal Judge in accordance with ordinances of the City of Pell City and the laws of the State of Alabama, and the City Council supports the appointment of Lauren Davis Tice to serve as temporary Acting Municipal Judge.  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

1. That W. Van Davis is re-appointed to the office of Municipal Judge of the City of Pell City for an additional two-year term, which term shall run from March 10, 2016 to March 9, 2018;

2. That the City Council supports the Mayor’s appointment of Lauren Davis Tice to serve as temporary Acting Municipal Judge in accordance with ordinances of the City of Pell City and the laws of the State of Alabama.

3. That both W. Van Davis and Lauren Davis Tice shall, before assuming office as a municipal judge, take and sign the oath provided by the Constitution, and a copy thereof shall be filed in the Office of the Secretary of State, the Administrative Director of Courts, and the clerk of the City.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 - 4579

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN EQUIPMENT LEASE AGREEMENT AND SOFTWARE SUPPORT AGREEMENT WITH KYOCERA DOCUMENT SOLUTIONS OF ALABAMA, LLC

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has received a proposal from Kyocera Document Solutions of Alabama, LLC (“Kyocera”) for the lease of certain document managing equipment and software support, the specifications of which are attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into an Equipment Lease and Software Support Agreement with Kyocera, in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference, for the use of the above-described equipment at a cost of $189.60 per month for forty-eight (48) months with a $1.00 buyout.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

4. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into the Equipment Lease and Software Support Agreement with Kyocera, in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, concerning the lease, operation, and software support of a document managing system for use by the City of Pell City.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council approved the Lakefest User Agreement with Councilmember Jenkins voting no.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that he was not against Lakefest but against alcohol being served in the Park.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to solicit bids for a 3-year lease on a Rubber Tire Wheeled Excavator to be used in the Street Department.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to solicit bids on the Municipal Complex Irrigation System. 

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the quote of 1.9% interest rate received from Metro Bank on the financing of the new police vehicles.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to move the two CD’s that are set to mature to USAmeriBank.  The City will check to see if a Money Market Account is a legally permissible way to invest the City’s money.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 - 4580 

A RESOLUTION AWARDING THE BID FOR DEMOLITION OF CERTAIN NUISANCE PROPERTY AS ORDERED BY THE COURT

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for the demolition of properties declared nuisance in compliance with Ordinance No. 2015 - 4496, more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and,

WHEREAS, all bids received exceeded the estimated budget; and

WHEREAS, the City Council desires to reject all bids as presented and accept a revised proposal from Thirty-One Construction in the amount of $11,500.00 as described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “B”; and

WHEREAS, this resolution will serve as a binding contract with Thirty-One Construction for the purpose of demolishing the above properties as referenced in Exhibit “B” and declared nuisance in compliance with Ordinance No. 2015 – 4496.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City reject all bids received for the demolition of the above referenced properties and award the contract to Thirty-One Construction in the amount of $11,500.00 as described in the revised proposal.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Mayor and/or City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to execute such documents as are necessary to begin the services approved herein.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 - 4581

A RESOLUTION AWARDING THE BID FOR THE PURCHASE OF 2016 SPRING SPORTS UNIFORMS
WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for the purchase of certain uniforms to be used in the 2016 spring youth sports leagues administered by the Pell City Parks & Recreation Department, which equipment is more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, the lowest bid that met the specifications established by the City was submitted by B & S Sporting Goods in the amounts detailed in the attached bid tabulation sheet, which is attached hereto as Exhibit “B” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City awards the bid for the purchase of the above-described 2016 spring sports uniforms to B & S Sporting Goods in the amounts detailed in the attached bid tabulation sheet, which is attached hereto as Exhibit “B” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

At 6:23 p.m., Councilmember Templin made a motion to enter into Executive Session for approximately 25 minutes in order to discuss matters that could likely be litigated and to discuss potential economic development projects.  Mr. Rea certified that these are appropriate topics to meet in Executive Session.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Wood and unanimously approved by the council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.  At 7:00 p.m., Councilmember Jenkins made a motion to enter back into regular session.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Wood and unanimously approved by the council.  The following action was taken. 
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 - 4582
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CLEANUP AND

REMOVAL OF THE REMNANTS OF THE AVONDALE

SMOKESTACK AND AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO FILE

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS, IF NECESSARY, TO RECOVER DAMAGES


WHEREAS, the City of Pell City negotiated with Timothy M. Phifer and Phoenix Services of Alabama, LLC, concerning the demolition and removal of the structure commonly known as the Avondale smokestack on property currently owned by the City and commonly referred to as the Avondale Mills property; and,

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City ultimately entered into an agreement with Phoenix Services of Alabama, LLC to safely demolish and remove the Avondale smokestack from City property in compliance with all applicable laws and regulations and in such a manner that protected neighboring landowners; and, 

WHEREAS, Phifer and Phoenix Services of Alabama, LLC failed to satisfy their contractual responsibilities, and they breached the duties and obligations legally owed by them to the City; and,

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has been damaged as a result of their wrongful acts, including, but not limited to, being prohibited from accessing the property at issue by State authorities until the property is cleaned and cleared by a qualified explosive demolition company; and,

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has solicited multiple proposals from qualified explosive demolition companies to perform the necessary analysis and cleanup of the Avondale smokestack demolition site; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a professional services agreement with Dykon Explosive Demotion Corp., a qualified explosive demolition company, to perform the necessary cleanup and removal of any remnants of explosive material from the Avondale smokestack demolition site on terms consistent with the proposal attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

5. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into a contract in substantially the form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, with Dykon Explosive Demotion Corp. to perform the necessary cleanup and removal of any remnants of explosive material from the Avondale smokestack demolition site at the cost of $40,000.00.

6. That the Mayor be, and he hereby is, authorized to direct the City Attorney for the City of Pell City to file a civil proceeding in the Circuit Court of St. Clair County, Alabama, if necessary, against Timothy M. Phifer, Phoenix Services of Alabama, LLC, and such other parties as are necessary for the purpose of recovering damages caused to the City arising out of the wrongful acts of Phifer and Phoenix Services of Alabama, LLC performed in connection with their failure to safely demolish and remove the Avondale smokestack from City property in compliance with all applicable laws, rules, and regulations. 

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.

______________________________

James McGowan
Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell

City Clerk
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